Gunnison City Council Meeting and Appeal Hearing 

 
Monday, November 16, 2015, 7:00 p.m.    
Gunnison City Hall, 38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                        
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham, City Councilmembers:  Robert Andersen, Blake Donaldson, Brian Jensen, Melissa Judy and Thayne Carlisle,  City Treasurer JoAnn Taylor, Councilmember-elect Andy Hill, Councilmember-elect Blane Jensen, Bruce Parker, with Planning and Development Services, LLC, City Attorney Mandy Larsen, P&Z Chairperson Michelle Smith, Shalece Sorensen with the Gunnison Gazette, Robert Stevens with the Manti Messenger, Citizen Kim Pickett and some scouts
Presiding:  Mayor Bruce Blackham

Invocation:  Councilmember Blake Donaldson
Appeal Hearing

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to open the Appeal Hearing for Mr. Warren Avery, Permitted P-2 Use Application concerning Mobile Homes and a Mobile Home Park.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

7:10 p.m. Appeal Hearing

Bruce Parker of Planning and Development Services recognized the positions of the Council noting they were also acting as the Appeal Authority tonight.  Mr. Parker stated he would present and respond on behalf of the Planning Commission as that is who he is representing tonight. He noted this matter had gone before the Planning Commission on September 2, 2015, and he thinks the issue is very clear that Mr. Avery is asserting that he believes that mobile homes are a use allowed in a Residential and Commercial-1 (R&C-1) Zone.  He stated the Planning Commission on September 2, 2015, determined that was not a correct interpretation in the zoning ordinance, and indeed mobile home parks and mobile homes are a prohibited use not only in the R&C-1 Zone, but anywhere else within the City as well.  The City currently has some mobile homes, but recognize those are a nonconforming use.  Mr. Parker stated what is important here, as a representative of the Planning Commission, is to be clear on what is a mobile home and what is a manufactured housing unit.  Mr. Parker went on to explain the City's interpretation of a mobile home structure noting it is a mobile home constructed prior to 1976.  He noted prior to that date the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) didn't have requirements for those types of structures so they ran into issues with safety and construction durability.  Since then that code has been updated, and now  we have manufactured homes and manufactured homes come under the same review and approval process as any single family home.  He mentioned these cannot be excluded from a zone that allows a single family home, and that is the position of the Planning Commission.  He stated that he thinks he will be able to articulate why this is the correct interpretation, and noted this is what the Planning Commission understands the issue to be.
Mayor Blackham reiterated the issue the Council working as the Appeal Authority tonight is to determine whether or not a mobile home park or a mobile home is allowed in the R&C-1 zone as this is the zone Mr. Avery's property is zoned as.

Mr. Parker also asked that some clarifications be received while noting he understands this is a quasi-judicial hearing.  He understands that it is on the record, and that the material that was before the Planning Commission should be what is reviewed by the Appeal Authority.  Mr. Parker asked Attorney Larsen to help those in attendance understand the process she anticipates following tonight.  Mr. Parker stated the Planning Commission would have no reservations at all by suggesting to the Appeal Authority that Mr. Avery present all the material he would like to present in the appeal allowing him the time he needs to have a full articulation of the material he believes to be appropriate and relevant to this appeal.  Following the close of Mr. Avery's comments,  Mr. Parker stated it is appropriate that he then be allowed to 
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present the Planning Commission's position, and as Mr. Avery has the burden of proof  to show that the
 Planning Commission made a mistake, then  the Planning Commission has no hesitation to allow Mr. Avery time to rebut any questions or any material that Mr. Parker may present.  Mr. Parker stated he would be happy to answer any questions that Mr. Avery may have for him, and would like to allow Mr. Avery the concluding statement of why he believes the Planning Commission erred in a denial of the P-2 Use Application.
Mr. Avery addressed the Council who were acting as the Appeal Authority.  Mr. Avery explained his interpretation of a mobile home noting he felt it was a home that is taken over the road and then set somewhere.  He stated he is not at all familiar with any protocol in the HUD act of 1976 which starts out stating all manufactured homes, and then the other thing that relates back to the 1975 and earlier homes are also manufactured homes.  He stated he did not know of anything in the  HUD law that says a mobile home being a manufactured home isn't the same as a manufactured home, and expressed his surprise at the position that Mr. Parker has taken.  He thinks the code, in terms of Gunnison, simply states that if something is clearly in the law, you don't assume.  He felt what Mr. Parker is basically saying is the HUD safety act of 1976 precludes anything called a mobile home, and it is just not there, and legally he just can't put it in the law that is not there.  He stated there may be some usage that some people are using semantically to describe the difference between the safety act homes which is certified manufactured homes and the homes that were made prior to that and the Utah State law.  Mr. Avery stated he felt Mr. Parker is saying in the document he supplied to the Council that Mr. Avery should be denied his request for a mobile home park or a potential siting because what he is asking for is to place mobile homes on mobile home park sites.  Mr. Avery felt he could not be disqualified on that basis, and felt he was clear, even in the report of the meeting he had with the Planning Commission.  He reported Councilmember Jensen cited the mobile home law for pre-certified manufactured homes while stating he did not believe that these mobile homes could be sited.  Mr. Avery stated he took that to mean any manufactured home could not be sited in Gunnison, and he took that as a misreading of the law because it was only speaking of the ones prior to 1975.  Mr. Avery stated everything after 1976 had to be certified for a "manufactured to the safety act", the federal law, and there has to be a plate stamped right on the mobile home.  He stated he would use the term mobile home for manufactured home as he felt they were the same thing.  He noted some people use it in a different way, and mentioned even an inspector up in the county who was talking about manufactured homes, but did not exclude mobile homes as manufactured homes just rephrasing the HUD law.  Mr. Avery stated when Councilmember Jensen stated in the Planning Commission meeting that he did not believe that without changing the law (the ordinance for Mobile Home Park)  he could not site a mobile home,  he wanted it known that he disagreed with this statement.  He stated that later on in the meeting,  Councilmember Jensen stated he saw that  the issue before the meeting was that either, and he was also stating in terms of the ordinance, and he wasn't sure if he was saying just for mobile homes, but he took it that the way the ordinance reads since it is kind of void on the subject of locating homes for the mobile home park that he thought that this needed to be redone.  In other words he thought Councilmember Jensen thought the City could not both site mobile homes because of the listing of the law that has all of the X's where you can't get it into any zone.  Mr. Avery felt that is talking about anything that isn't certified under the HUD safety act in his opinion.  Mr. Avery stated there is also the other issue which is separate of the fact that there is a mobile home district law in the zoning law, but it doesn't say where it is supposed to be.  He noted this seemed strange, and he stated that the federal law demands that any certified manufactured home can be placed in an area where any similar residential homes are placed.  Mr. Avery described an example.  He noted the ways the City could go ahead and apply to the law or go to the commercial district where the City might have several mobile homes, and he felt this would be a multi-dwelling unit situation.  He stated he felt the appeal needed to start with where you start and proceed from there because if you start bringing up all kinds of issues like the mobile home issue, that didn't come up in the Planning Commission meeting except to the extent that Councilmember Jensen was saying that the City could not have any mobile home, and Mr. Avery stated he felt that was a misreading and if he would like to clarify that he could.  He noted that was in the response and what laws are related to that.  Mr. Avery stated his understanding is that the P-2 issue is a zoning issue.  He stated what he originally wanted to do was just find out if it was possible since Councilmember Jensen had brought up the question of this kind of emptiness in the non-statement of where the zone has to be.   He noted Councilmember Jensen told Mr.
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 Avery he would have to apply for a change in the ordinance, and Mr. Avery stated he disagrees with that.  He stated this is where the Council is to state what they think the meaning of the ordinance. He noted he could not start writing up contracts for selling his land or giving percentages of land and measure out boundaries for a mobile home park, and that is why he has come forth for this Appeal Hearing.  He stated that was a P-1 issue, and that is another thing.  He thought what he was applying for and in the appeal was to find out if he could conceivably site a mobile home district park in the R&C-1 zone.  He felt this would be a good usage as it is a mobile use, it is convenient for people who want to walk downtown or may not have a car, it is a kind of low income inexpensive housing, but at the same time could make it kind of nice with a nice park.  He stated  it would be a good mobile use especially if it wasn't made to be too big.  He noted if someone wanted to make a larger one then they would probably want to set it apart on some acreage somewhere, and that would be another use for the zoning for this mobile use zoning situation which is what he felt the original law meant to let the Council decide that issue.  

Mayor Blackham verified the issue before the Council as the Appeal Authority is to determine whether mobile homes and a Mobile Home Park can be sited in a R&C-1 zone.  He stated if it was just regular homes, it would be a subdivision in essence, and he would be applying for a subdivision.  Mr. Avery stated he felt that would depend on how large the area is, and that he had not read the City's subdivision law.  Mr. Avery stated he still was not clear on the P-1 issue, but felt he understood it had to do with the building sites and measurements, and if he could get the P-2 permit approved then he could request a P-1 permit, a contingency permit, to allow for this particular zoning, then he would have to fulfill all of the requirements, boundaries and everything else, contracts and size of lots.  He gave examples of his understanding of the square footage required for these dwellings.  Mayor Blackham reiterated the first issue at hand is whether or not a mobile home is allowed in this zoning district.
Mr. Parker confirmed the information the Appeal Authority had before them noting the City Recorder had emailed the information to him as well as Mr. Avery last week, and wanted to verify this information is in the record.  He confirmed they had a Permitted P-2 Use Application filed in August of 2015 by Mr. Avery as well as an Appeal Application dated the 14th of September, 2015 from Mr. Avery.  He also verified they had the material he offered on behalf of the Planning Commission dated October 9, 2015, which is the Planning Commission's response to Mr. Avery's appeal filed on September 14, 2015.  He verified they had a copy of the Planning Commission minutes when this matter was discussed and decided by the Planning Commission on September 2, 2015.  He noted he would also be providing, during his presentation tonight, the table of uses and the zoning structure of Gunnison, as he felt this was particularly important to understand in this presentation.  
Mr. Parker stated the issue before the Appeal Authority tonight is "did the Planning Commission make a mistake in denying Mr. Avery's application for a Permitted P-2 Use, and if the Planning Commission did, he encouraged the Council to say so and how".  He stated as the Planning Commission proceeded on September 2, 2015, they believed they acted appropriately, and he noted it was his goal tonight to explain to the Council why the Planning Commission determined to decide as they did regarding the P-2 Use Application.

Mr. Parker explained a P-1, P-2, C-1, C-2 Use Application does not relate to the use, but relates to the process of where the review and approval will come from for various types of applications that may be presented to the City.  He gave examples of each type of application as listed in the Gunnison City Land Use Ordinances.  He noted the process also affects the underlying uses that are in the Zoning Ordinance.  Mr. Parker then stepped through Mr. Avery's materials that he provided with the Appeal Application.  Mr. Parker pointed out the use and the definition of a dwelling unit/mobile home within the Gunnison City Land Use Ordinances explaining that mobile homes and manufactured housing are not the same thing (see page 146) while referring to Appendix A, Table of Uses Gunnison City Land Use Ordinances, pointing out that a mobile home is a prohibited use for Gunnison City in every zone.  He explained this had been legislatively determined.  He stated that is essentially why the  Planning Commission denied this application because it simply does not comply with the zoning standards of Gunnison City.  He then reviewed the definition of dwelling unit/manufactured home (see page 145).    Mr. Parker explained Mr. Avery also provided to the Council as the last page of his appeal material, page 171, from Table B of the 
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zoning regulations of Gunnison City regarding the minimum dwelling unit dimensions.  He felt this only painted half of the story where the main issue was whether this type of unit was allowed within that particular zone.  He then reviewed the minimum lot size requirements for the R&C-1 zone.  He noted there was a 7,500 square foot minimum for a single family home, however on a corner lot it bumped to 9,000 square foot requirement for a single family home.  He also listed the minimum lot width as 75 feet for a single family home in the R&C-1 zone as well as the listing for a Mobile Home Park Zone (MHP) which was also 75 square feet.
Mr. Parker then reviewed the zoning map of Gunnison City stating it is essentially the geographic representation of the zones that Gunnison City provides.  He pointed out from the legend that there are eight zones mapped in Gunnison City.  He explained the  City allows nine zones, and the one that is not mapped is the Mobile Home Park zone.  He noted when the arrangements of the zones of the City are looked at, that essentially there is an area of R&C-1 that tracks up Main Street along with a small area of  Commercial Zones.  Mr. Parker pointed out the three pieces of property affected by Mr. Avery's application, and noted when the Planning Commission considered the application on September 2, 2015, there was no authorization to include the Sehorn property in the application.  The owners of the Sehorn property never authorized the filing of the application, and if you look at the materials submitted by Mr. Avery they state to have the Sehorn property "possibly" included.  The Planning Commission did the right thing to not approve this, because we do not want to violate anyone's property rights noting we have an owner that is not even a party to the discussion since there is no authorization.  Mr. Parker reviewed the Permitted P-2 Use Application, a subdivision to locate mobile homes, and the site plan provided by Mr. Avery to the Planning Commission.  The site plan for a mobile home park and the location of mobile homes, simply does not comply with the zoning requirements of Gunnison City in the R&C-1 zone.  He pointed out the homes on the application do not meet the minimum requirement of 7,500 sq. feet, and the one on the corner does not meet the 9,000 sq. feet , the proposed street does not meet City standards so the Planning Commission was clear and deliberate to make sure they understood and communicated to Mr. Avery that this proposed site plan does not comply, even putting the zoning issue aside.  
Mr. Parker then went to the zoning requirements and  turned to the material provided in the response from the Planning Commission.  On page 3, the Planning Commission's position was that the zoning regulations of the City simply precluded the Planning Commission from doing anything other than to deny this application, to deny it meant that they were acting appropriately, that is what was required by the Zoning Ordinance.  He explained that what was before the Appeal Authority and before the Planning Commission did not comply with the site plan Mr. Avery sent to the City, and mobile homes are not allowed in the R&C-1 zone.  Mr. Parker stated the Planning Commission acted appropriately to deny it as the use is not allowed in the zone.  The Appeal Authority has only one choice which is to uphold the Planning Commission's decision by denying this Appeal with the following findings:  that the Planning Commission acted appropriately as required by the Zoning Ordinance of the City to deny a Permitted P-2 Use application for the Kennedy and Avery properties,  the application did not include the Sehorn property and was part of the discussion before the Planning Commission and indeed the Appeal Application is not authorized by all of the property owners either.  Mr. Parker felt this could not be any clearer noting that  Mr. Avery had indicated he wanted to have a definitive decision whether mobile homes and mobile home parks were allowed in the R&C-1 zone, and the Planning Commission thinks the answer is definitely no. 
In Mr. Avery's response, he noted the absence of Ms. Sehorn's affidavit, but wanted to make it clear that just on that one issue, the zoning issue, not the P-1 issue but  the P-2 issue, that he is not certain since he said that everything is contingent, that he is really not talking about anything but the possibility of having a zoning permit.  He stated he had looked over the site drawings submitted, and didn't see any reason why the properties could not be considered separately that had affidavits presented in terms of the question of whether he can have a mobile home park zoning in a R&C-1 zone it seems to him we are shuffling back and forth here.  Mr. Avery stated his opinion of the federal law regarding the definition of mobile homes and manufactured homes, and felt the City really would have to talk with the Director of HUD, the legal department, and if you don't have something specifically that says you won't have mobile homes or you can't call a manufactured home a mobile home then you just can't say this is what the Gunnison City 
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Corporation has decided is going to be called a siteable home.  He stated the City just can't say this is a mobile home, and this is a manufactured home, and you just can't change the written law that way.  Mr. Avery then stated if the customary usage of the language is in the law then Mr. Parker can't change things to say that everything that is a manufactured home before 1974 is a mobile home and everything after that is a manufactured home.  He stated that is not the way language works, and specifically in his opinion has to say manufactured home will not be called mobile home so when he says that he can't ask you, he is trying to get that issue raised which really wasn't raised except by Councilmember Jensen's statement  that mobile homes before a certain date won't be allowed.  The second issue Mr. Avery mentioned is that there is nothing that precludes the Council from considering the affidavits that were presented, and the amount of space that he could be using.    
Mr. Parker stated he and Mr. Avery had not chatted about this at all, but he felt the Planning Commission understands that the Appeal Authority had been provided with a significant amount of information that they probably needed to deliberate through, and they probably needed to talk with the City Attorney about how to structure a decision with findings, whatever they may be.  He stated they had no objection to conclude the hearing tonight and then issue a written decision at the time the Appeal Authority determines is appropriate.  
Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to close the Appeal Hearing regarding the Permitted 
P-2 Use Application for a Mobile Home Park presented by Mr. Warren Avery.  Councilmember 
Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  

8:08 p.m. Appeal Hearing Closed

Councilmember Andersen suggested the Council deliberate with the City Attorney for a moment then come back with a decision. 
Closed Session
Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to adjourn into a Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of  (c) strategy sessions to discuss pending or reasonably imminent litigation.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  

8:10 p.m. Closed Session.  Everyone left the room except for the City Attorney, Mandy Larsen, and the Mayor and Councilmembers (Appeal Authority members).

Councilmember Andersen made the motion to come out of the closed session and return to open session.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

8:17 p.m. Open Session.  Everyone returned to the room.

Proposed Decision to be Rendered Regarding Appeal Hearing, Mr. Warren Avery, Permitted P-2 Use Application

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to deny the Appeal Application presented by Mr. Warren Avery, Permitted P-2 Use Application for a Mobile Home Park.  Councilmember Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Councilmember Jensen abstained from the voting. 
8:20 p.m. Council Meeting

Public Comment  

There were no requests for public comments at this time.
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Proposed Approval of Zoning Application at Approximately 155 West 200 South, Brian Jensen
Councilmember Jensen noted he had been to the Planning Commission and received approval from them to move his west fence line 10 feet west.  He has purchased th additional 10 feet of property, and would like to move the fence line.  He explained the Planning Commission had recommended it to the Council for approval of the application.  Councilmember Jensen noted he would complete the application with the information needed, and  Mayor Blackham requested this item be placed on the next agenda for approval.
Discuss Proposed Purchase of New GIS Mapping System ~ Councilmember Donaldson

Councilmember Donaldson reported he had recently had a discussion with Sunrise Engineering regarding the wells, and the discussion had turned to a proposal from Sunrise to furnish the City with a GIS program.   He explained this program would be housed on Sunrise's server.   He noted he had gotten the City's IT specialist, Blane Jensen, involved with this today.  He also reported they had seen a demonstration from Sunrise last week on this system.  Blane explained the purpose of a GIS (Geographical Information Systems) along with the historical background.  He noted the City is currently with ESRI Archview, and in order to continue maintaining or updating the information the City is to the point the software will need to be updated.  Councilmember Donaldson informed the Council the cost in 2013 for two licenses from ESRI was $4,058.00.  Councilmember Jensen felt the City may be paying more than that now with inflation to buy two more licenses.  He explained Sunrise was offering to give the City basically all of the conversion and move all of the data.  He explained the caveat would be there is an ongoing software licensing agreement with them every year, but felt this may be a whitewash if the amounts paid were looked at historically.  Blane stated he felt this would be a good way to go to keep the data needed.  He warned them of the institutional knowledge that could be lost, and what it would take to get it back if anything happened to Supervisor Childs.  He explained what is currently included in the GIS data, ie. every  plot in the cemetery is mapped out and numbered with burial dates and names on those that are filled, all of the pipelines in the City, the water lines, the sewer lines and the irrigation lines-depth, type and size of the lines.  There are also fire hydrants, relief valves, storm drains, streets, plots, buildings and fences.  He also mentioned that UDOT required that City's rotate street signs every 7 years or confirm that they are up to compliance, and this system would give the City the ability to go in and keep these up to date.   Blane mentioned there are several cities who have their cemeteries mapped out on line along with pictures of the headstones.  This system would also allow for a GPS mapping system for those people visiting the cemetery to find the plot they are looking for.  Blane mentioned that depending on how this is opened up the City could almost create a Wikipedia type where people could upload that information if the City chose to allow it.  He communicated to the Council that if the City chose to purchase their own licenses this would not be a feature offered with any licensing, and a server license with the mobile data availability like this could run $80,000-$90,000 from anywhere else to get this set up. 
Blane explained he performs a backup every night of the current system and keeps an off-sight backup as well changing it every seven days.  He explained with the system the City has now, they almost need a surveying type system to put data points in.  It cannot currently  be put in with data points where the new software allows that to be done.  Blane explained his understanding was that the GIS program Sunrise was offering would be $4,200 to set it up for a two year contract.  The Council discussed the way this fee would possibly be split up between the various departments that utilize this program.  Councilmember Donaldson verified this would cost about $1,800 annually.   Blane stated he felt this would be the best route.  Councilmember Donaldson thanked Blane for his invaluable knowledge in helping with this meeting today.  Blane cautioned the Council with any projects going forward that involved any type of infrastructure, to be sure part of that project SCOPE included complete project GIS data from the contractor.  The discussion continued regarding trying to obtain the best pricing from Sunrise for this program.

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to purchase the GIS program from Sunrise Engineering.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

8:30 p.m. Dr. Jan Christensen arrived
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Discuss Placement of a Recycling Bin ~ Dr. Jan Christensen

Dr. Christensen recommended that Gunnison City's leadership head up an effort to start some recycling within the City.  He reported there were many other cities up north that were already recycling, and felt it was the right thing to do.  He noted the City could work in conjunction with the prison and Snow College to make this work. He stated Snow College already has an active effort with the leadership and experience to make this work and they have already done the research. It isn't something that will make money, but is the right thing to do for the environment, and he would like to see the City get on board with this.  He noted the prison has been dragging their feet on this, but an institution this size should and could recycle.  He stated he is talking basic things like aluminum cans and plastic.  He noted the curbside might be a little tough to administer, and knows White's Sanitation has tried it in the past.  He felt it would be good to appropriate some large bins and place them at the school or a vacant lot.  He gave the contact name of Mike Duncan as the contact person at Snow College, and suggested getting some of  the different volunteer groups within the community involved.  Councilmember Judy will follow up on this, and make the call to Snow College.  Dr. Christensen stated anyone who headed this up would need to be able to say they are acting under the City Council and have a budget for recycling.  He reported he would be willing to lend a hand, but didn't think he would be the one to head this up.
Proposed Approval of UDOT Statewide Utility License Agreement

The Council reviewed the handout material regarding the UDOT Statewide Utility License Agreement. Councilmember Carlisle explained it was merely a formality of things the City has got to do if the City starts digging in their roads.  This agreement states the City will repair the roads UDOT''s standards, and if it is an emergency the City can excavate it,  knowing that the City needs to let them know and will get the proper permits.  He explained this just replaces an older contract that needs to be updated every five years.  Mayor Blackham noted the first statement in the contract which stated that UDOT is working on expediting the approval of permits which would be a benefit to the City.  
Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to approve the updated UDOT Statewide Utility License Agreement which replaces the previous agreement with UDOT.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Future Items

Donations:  Mayor Blackham questioned if the Council would like to purchase a high school yearbook ad for $125 for a 1/4 page ad.  The Council would like to review the donation budget, and address this at the next meeting.  The many donations requested from the schools this year were discussed.

Light Parade:  The Council discussed participating in the light parade.  Councilmember Judy felt it would be good for the Council to show their support.  

Business Association:  Mayor Blackham reported he had received a call from Kim Pickett, the Vice-President of the Business Association, noting the request of the businesses within the community for more Christmas music from the bell tower.  Treasurer Taylor noted Supervisor Reber has programmed the Christmas music to start playing Thanksgiving Day.  It will then play a song every hour throughout the day until after Christmas.  Councilmember Carlisle suggested the time be fixed as well as it was about 7 minutes off.  Mayor Blackham will ask that the Business Association coordinate any of their requests through Supervisor Reber.
Christmas Decorations:  Councilmember Judy reported the Lions Club would be putting up the big Christmas tree at the plaza on Saturday.  Councilmember Jensen noted he was over the Christmas decorations on Main Street, and had everything lined up.  He mentioned  the Lions usually take care of decorating the big tree once they get it put up.  
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Proposed Approval of City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, November 4, 2015, Open and Closed Sessions
Councilmember Judy made the motion to approve the city council meeting minutes for Wednesday, November 4, 2015, Open and Closed Sessions.  Councilmember Andersen seconded the motion. The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.
Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve the bills and adjustments as presented.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote with Councilmember Jensen abstaining from the vote.
Water:  Councilmember Donaldson brought up the water line into Johnny Goble's house.  Johnny had reported to Councilmember Donaldson his water line started leaking almost immediately after the contractor's finished up at his location.  He then listed the many hardships he has had, and the difficulty he has had with his water bill and the late fees included.  The fee for his new water line was reviewed as well. The City's late fee rate was also reviewed.  
Economic Development:  Councilmember Judy reminded the Council of the work meeting scheduled for Monday, November 23, 2015 at 5:30 p.m. with EDC Utah.  
Closed Session
 Councilmember Donaldson  made the motion to adjourn into a Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (d) strategy sessions to discuss the purchase, exchange, or lease of real property, including any form of a water right or water shares, if the public discussion of the transaction would: (i) disclose the appraisal or estimated value of the property under consideration; or (ii) prevent the public body from completing the transaction on the best possible terms.  Council Member Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  
8:55 p.m. Closed Session

9:50 p.m. Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
JoAnn Taylor, City Treasurer
___________________________________

Bruce A. Blackham, Mayor 
___________________________________

Approval Date
